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Jurisdiction
1. This set of Rules of Procedure (‘ROP’) shall apply in 
their entirety to all participants and delegates (includ-
ing press delegates) and all committees (excepting the 
Press Corps) of Singapore Model United Nations 2017 
(‘SMUN’). The Dais of each Cabinet in the Joint Crisis 
Cabinets shall, however, be permitted to create addi-
tional rules of procedure in addition to or in lieu of 
ROP. Every delegate or delegation is deemed to have 
agreed to abide by ROP upon registration.

Working Language Policy
2. The working language of SMUN shall be the En-
glish language. No speech or document that is not in 
the English language shall be made or circulated with-
in the conference.

Credentials and Rights
3. 
a. The credentials of all delegations have been accept-
ed upon registration. The Secretary-General shall be 
the final arbiter of the validity of all credentials.

b.Every delegate, observer, or faculty advisor shall be 
required to display their lanyard prominently during 
the conference, within the conference venues, to be 
recognised as such. Every delegate or delegation, as 
the case may be, shall present their placard during 
committee sessions to be counted or recognised. 
SMUN staff and chairs reserve the right to refuse rec-
ognition or access to any person who fails to present 
their credentials.

The Dais
4.Each committee or cabinet, excluding the Press 
Corps, shall have a Dais, headed by a Chair who is 
assisted by other, Assistant Chairs. The Dais shall be 
responsible for monitoring and presiding over debate 
within the committee, granting delegates the permis-
sion to speak or propose points and motions, and de-
ciding on procedural matters where appropriate. They 
shall ensure the efficient and productive conduct of 
debate in their committees. The Dais shall act in con-
cert with the Secretariat in enforcing and handling 
discipline matters. 

5. The Dais may: 
a. provide substantive advice on the issues discussed 

by the committees and offer suggestions where appro-
priate;

b. rely on their own discretion in making decisions, 
especially where the ROP does not provide for a spe-
cific situation;

c. suspend or modify ROP in the interests of debate, 
but shall declare their intention and reasons for doing 
so to the committee before enacting any change(s); or

d. adopt motions without a full procedural vote where 
it deems this to be expedient. (Any delegate may raise 
an objection to such a decision - if this is done, the 
Dais shall conduct a procedural vote to decide on the 
motion.)

Representation and Voting Rights
6. A delegate may speak, act, vote and be counted on 
behalf of their assigned stakeholder only, and must be 
noted as present in the chamber via attendance-taking 
in order to do so. At least one delegate representing a 
stakeholder must be present in the UNSC committee 
room for that member state to be considered present. 
A delegate belonging to a JCC cabinet may be permit-
ted to exercise multiple votes and/or speaking rights 
in accordance to their portfolios held or characters 
represented, as the JCC Dais may dictate.

7. 
a. Each member state in the United Nations Gener-
al Assembly (‘UNGA’), the East Asia Summit (‘EAS’), 
the Human Rights Council  (‘HRC’), the Internation-
al Labour Organisation (‘ILO’), the United Nations 
Development Programme  (‘UNDP’), or the World 
Health Organisation (‘WHO’) committees shall be 
represented by one delegate, who shall be entitled to 
exercise one vote on behalf of their member state in 
procedural and substantial votes. Each stakeholder in 
the abovementioned committees that is an observer, 
i.e. a non-member state, or non-governmental organ-
isation, or an intergovernmental organisation, shall 
also be represented by one delegate, who shall exercise 
one vote in procedural votes only. 

b. Each member state in the United Nations Security 
Council (‘UNSC’) committee shall be represented by 
not more than two delegates, who shall exercise only 
one vote in procedural or substantive matters on be-
half of their member state. The five permanent mem-
bers of the UNSC, namely the French Republic, the 
People’s Republic of China, the Russian Federation, 
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the United Kingdom, and the United States of Amer-
ica, shall also be entitled to exercise veto powers in 
substantive votes. 

c. Each portfolio or character in a JCC cabinet shall 
be represented by one delegate, who shall exercise one 
vote in either procedural or substantive matters as the 
Dais may thus or otherwise stipulate.

Guest Speakers and Political 
Actors
8.A guest speaker or representative of an entity that 
is neither a member of the committee nor an accred-
ited observer may address a committee only with the 
prior approval of the Dais and Secretariat. No person 
who is not an SMUN staff member or a delegate shall 
be permitted to address a committee. A Press Corps 
delegate may not address or speak to delegates while 
a committee or cabinet is in session, except with the 
approval of the respective Dais and the Under Secre-
tary-General (Academics).

Decorum and Discipline
9. Delegates are expected to treat all other persons 
involved in the conference with respect. Derogato-
ry, offensive and inappropriate remarks or acts shall 
not be tolerated. In addition, the Secretariat reserves 
the right to take necessary disciplinary or preventa-
tive measures against delegates where they have been 
found to be in serious breach of decorum or any rules, 
laws, or by-laws that govern the conference venue(s). 

10. The dress code for the Conference shall be formal 
Western business attire. School uniforms and national 
costumes are deemed inappropriate for this Confer-
ence. The Secretariat reserves the right to call dele-
gates in breach of this to order.

11. Delegates may use laptops or tablets during the 
conference, as SMUN seeks to reduce paper waste by 
relying on electronic sharing of documents. However, 
any inappropriate and/or disruptive use of electron-
ic devices may render the device liable for temporary 
safekeeping by the Dais for the duration of the com-
mittee session. 

Roll Call
12. The Dais shall begin each committee session with 

a Roll Call. When a stakeholder’s name is called out by 
the Dais, the delegate(s) shall raise their placard and 
say ‘present and voting’ or ‘present’. The indication of 
‘present and voting’ by a delegate representing a mem-
ber state shall preclude that delegate/delegation from 
exercising their right to abstain from a substantive 
vote. Delegates representing stakeholders other than 
member states in a committee may only say ‘present’. 
Delegates who have missed the roll call shall indicate 
their attendance by writing to the Dais, failing which 
the Dais shall not recognise them. The Dais shall an-
nounce, at the end of roll call, the number of delega-
tions present and the numbers required for a simple 
majority, or a procedural vote to be carried.

Quorum
13. Quorum for a committee shall be set at one-third 
of the members of the committee, observers included. 
Quorum for a JCC cabinet shall be set at one-half of 
the members of the cabinet. The committee or cabinet 
may only conduct debate or voting when quorum is 
reached. After the initial roll call at the start of a com-
mittee session, the Dais shall declare the committee 
session open, should quorum be reached.

Procedural and substantive votes
14. All motions shall be decided by a procedural vote. 
A procedural vote is any vote other than a substantive 
vote, and requires only a simple majority of all vot-
ing committee members present to pass, except where 
otherwise provided in ROP for the closure of debate 
or motions to move into substantive voting proce-
dures. No abstentions are allowed. 

15. A substantive vote is a vote on a draft resolution or 
part thereof, a draft directive or part thereof (as well 
as anything which the JCC Dais may stipulate), or an 
unfriendly amendment, and shall require the follow-
ing to pass in these committees:

a. A two-thirds majority of voting member states (that 
is, not including abstentions and observers) in all 
committees except the UNSC and EAS committees;

b. Three-fifths of the UNSC with none of the five per-
manent member states exercising their veto power (by 
casting a ‘no’ vote);

c. A consensus in the EAS, i.e. with at least one ‘yes’ 
vote and without a ‘no vote’; and 
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d. A two-thirds majority in the relevant JCC cabinet, 
unless otherwise stipulated by the JCC Dais.

Setting the Agenda
16. Where there are two topics on the agenda for a 
committee, the first item on the committee’s order of 
business shall be to select which topic to deal with first. 
Only one motion shall be recognised and considered, 
namely one which puts a specified topic ahead of the 
other. The Dais shall identify two speakers for and two 
speakers against the motion, after which debate on the 
motion shall close and a vote shall be taken. Should 
the motion fail to pass, the other topic shall automat-
ically be placed ahead in the agenda. Where there is 
only one topic on the agenda, ‘setting the agenda’ shall 
be skipped.

17. Where debate on one topic has been closed either 
by a motion, or the passage of a draft resolution on 
that topic, debate on the other topic shall automatical-
ly be opened.

General Speakers’ List, and Rules 
Governing Speeches
18. When debate on a topic has opened, a single Gener-
al Speakers’ List (‘GSL’) shall automatically be opened 
for the duration of the debate on the topic, subject to 
interruption by points, motions, caucuses, and the 
introduction of and debate on draft resolutions and/
or amendments when these arise. Delegates may raise 
their placards or write in to the Dais to be recognised 
to speak, or to be added to the GSL to await their turn 
to speak. A motion to close GSL is out of order.

19. Speaking time on the GSL shall be set at nine-
ty (90) seconds per speech. A motion to amend the 
speaking time may be considered or granted by the 
Dais, but allotted speaking time shall not be less than 
thirty (30) seconds for any speech, whether made un-
der GSL or otherwise.

20. Delegates speaking off-topic or exceeding their 
speaking time limits will be called to order by the Dais.

21. Delegates who have not utilised their maximum 
speaking time may yield their remaining time to only 
one of the following options:
a. The Chair: the Chair or Dais shall then call upon the 
next speaker; 

b. Point(s) of information: other delegates in the com-
mittee may pose a specified number of questions to 
the delegate, to be determined by the Chair. Rhetor-
ical questions that do not elicit meaningful informa-
tion are out of order; only clarificatory questions are 
permitted. 

c. Another delegation: the delegate may call upon an-
other delegate to speak, subject to the Chair’s approval 
and the other delegate’s agreement. A delegate in the 
Security Council may not yield their time to their fel-
low delegate representing the same member state. The 
Dais may, at their discretion, permit both delegates 
representing one member state to speak in the same 
speech.

22. Where it is clear to the Chair that there is insuf-
ficient or no time remaining in a delegate’s allotted 
speaking time, the Chair may direct the delegate to 
yield their time to the Chair.

23. There shall be no second-degree yields. Yields are 
not in order for speaking time during moderated cau-
cuses.

24. Delegates shall at all times refrain from using the 
first person singular (‘I’) in speeches and documents, 
as delegates are meant to act not in their own capacity 
but to represent their stakeholder impersonally.

Caucuses
25. Moderated Caucus

a. A moderated caucus refers to a formal debate of 
specified topics within set time limits. It serves to fo-
cus the debate by narrowing the scope of discussion. 

b. A moderated caucus may only be introduced via 
a motion by a delegate. The delegate must specify a 
brief topic title, the total duration, as well as speaking 
time per delegate. The motion will be voted on im-
mediately, subject to orders of precedence for points 
and motions. The Dais reserves the right to rule such 
a motion out of order. 

c. If the motion passes, the Dais shall call on delegates 
to speak at their discretion for the stipulated time. 
Only speeches will be counted against the overall 
time of the caucus, and each speech will be counted 
as taking up the full duration of the speaking time. 
Delegates who fail to address the topic at hand in their 
speeches may be called to order by the Dais.
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d. A moderated caucus shall immediately end if no 
delegate wishes to speak, or the Dais believes it would 
not be productive to carry on with the caucus, regard-
less of the remaining duration available. Any motion 
to extend such a prematurely concluded moderated 
caucus is not in order.

e. No moderated caucus shall exceed fifteen (15) min-
utes, except by extension. 

f. A motion to reintroduce the same moderated cau-
cus shall not be in order. A motion for extension may 
only be moved once at the end of a moderated caucus, 
subject to rule (d) in this same article. The extension 
shall not last more than five (5) minutes.

26. Unmoderated Caucus
a. An unmoderated caucus refers to an informal de-
bate where delegates may engage in deliberations 
without moderation from the Chairperson. Delegates 
are advised to make use of unmoderated caucuses to 
discuss issues in an informal setting, formulate draft 
resolutions, and gather sponsors and signatories for 
them. Delegates shall be permitted to move about 
freely during an unmoderated caucus. 

b. A unmoderated caucus may be introduced via a 
motion or at the discretion of the Dais. The delegate 
making the motion must specify the duration of the 
unmoderated caucus, which shall not exceed fifteen 
(15) minutes. The motion will be put to a vote im-
mediately, subject to orders of precedence for points 
and motions. The Dais reserves the right to rule the 
motion dilatory and thus not in order. The Dais shall 
have the right to question a delegate who motions for 
an unmoderated caucus in order to establish whether 
there are grounds to entertain or reject the motion. 

c. An unmoderated caucus may be extended at the 
pleasure of the Dais or via a motion, but only once 
per unmoderated caucus, and for no longer than an 
additional five (5) minutes. 

d. The Dais shall have the right to prematurely con-
clude an unmoderated caucus by calling delegates to 
order, if it deems that the unmoderated caucus no 
longer serves a productive purpose, or if delegates ex-
hibit indecorum.

Working Papers
27. 
a. Delegates are encouraged to write and introduce 

working papers to their committees. Working pa-
pers serve as aids in committee discussion, providing 
viewpoints and ideas conducive to discussion, as well 
as potential solutions to the topics at hand. 

b. There is no fixed format for working papers. Work-
ing papers may come in the form of a presentation, a 
write-up, diagrams, or a draft resolution.

c. To introduce a working paper, delegates shall sub-
mit their papers to the Dais for vetting and approval. 
The content of working papers must be constructive 
and relevant to the topic at hand, failing which the 
Dais reserves the right to reject the working paper.

d. No working paper should be circulated without the 
prior approval of the Dais Staff. Working papers may 
be introduced at the instruction of the Dais, without 
requirement for a motion to introduce it. 
e. Working papers do not require signatories, but must 
bear the name(s) of submitter(s).

Draft Resolutions, and Draft 
Amendments to Draft Resolutions
28. Draft resolutions and draft amendments to these 
may be submitted by delegates of all committees ex-
cept the JCC cabinets, whose members shall instead 
write draft directives pursuant to any instructions 
which the JCC Dais may provide. The Dais may per-
mit non member states to be marked as a signatory or 
sponsor to these, but not a submitter. 

29. Draft resolutions must include the following, be-
fore they are submitted to the Dais for approval:

a. The committee name and topic area displayed at the 
top; 

b. Names of the submitter (the main author), sponsors 
(including other authors), and signatories (other del-
egates favouring a debate on the text), listed in alpha-
betical order, of which the total number shall not be 
less than one-fifth of the total committee, unless the 
Dais stipulates a less stringent condition; 

c. Preambulatory clauses, beginning with verbs in 
present participle form (e.g. ‘-ing’), presented with-
out numbering and in italics, and ending in commas, 
which describe the problem being addressed, recalls 
past actions taken, explains the purpose and guiding 
principle(s) of the draft resolution, and offers support 
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for the operative clauses that follow;

d. Operative clause, each numbered with Arabic nu-
merals, beginning with an underlined verb in the 
present tense, and ending with semi-colons (except 
the last clause, which ends with a period), which de-
scribe the actions to be adopted by the committee. 

30. 
a. There are two recognised types of draft amend-
ments: (1) friendly amendments to the draft resolu-
tion, which shall be accompanied with the signature 
of all sponsors and submitters, and which shall be 
effected immediately with the Dais’ approval and an-
nouncement, and (2) unfriendly amendments, which 
require a debate and substantive vote to pass. ‘Draft 
amendments’ thus do not include simple changes 
which concern formatting, typographical, or gram-
matical errors - these shall be made by the Dais at their 
own discretion or with advice from delegates, without 
the need for formal introduction, debate, or voting. 

b. The Dais shall determine and declare to the com-
mittee and to the submitters of a draft amendment 
whether the draft amendment is friendly or otherwise. 
Any draft amendment(s) may be declared unfriendly 
by the Dais:

i. To allow for debate on the proposed amendment to 
occur;

ii. For expediency, where the number of sponsors and 
submitters exceeds the required quota of signatures 
for a draft amendment to be considered;

iii. Where it is clear upon reading that the proposed 
amendment(s), if effected, would significantly alter or 
contravene the principle, meaning or implication of 
the original text; and

iv. Where not all sponsors and submitters have been 
shown to agree with the proposed amendment(s).

c. Wrecking amendments, i.e. those that are deemed 
to run counter to the intention or guiding principles 
of a draft resolution or those that would, if passed, 
render the entire draft resolution nugatory, shall be 
rejected by the Dais as out of order. For this reason, 
amendments to preambulatory clauses shall not be in 
order. This rule should not be construed as prohibit-
ing otherwise ordinary draft amendments involving 
the deletion of clauses, sub-clauses, or words.

d. Draft amendments to draft resolutions must con-
tain precise information concerning the insertion, de-
letion, reordering, or change of words, phrases, clauses 
and subclauses in the draft amendment to be carried 
out if adopted, for it to be considered acceptable by 
the Dais. The Dais shall ensure that the required quota 
of signatures to introduce a draft amendment is not 
more onerous than that for a draft resolution. The 
draft amendment must provide appropriate number-
ing of clauses or part thereof that it is meant to amend. 

31 No draft resolution or draft amendment may be 
circulated or referred to in speeches and working pa-
pers as such, without the prior approval of the Dais.

32. Introduction of a Draft Resolution or Draft 
Amendment to a Draft Resolution
a. Once the Dais has given its approval for a draft res-
olution or draft amendment to be introduced, any 
sponsor of the text may motion for its introduction. If 
the motion is adopted, no more than three (3) spon-
sors may be called upon to read out the operative 
clauses of the draft resolution or draft amendment, 
and/or provide clarificatory answers to delegates in a 
moderated question-and-answer session lasting not 
more than five (5) minutes. The Dais shall provide 
the correct numbering for the draft resolution or draft 
amendment, where there are or may be multiple draft 
resolutions on the same topic. Motions to rename 
draft resolutions and draft amendments are not in or-
der. The Dais shall provide reasonable reading time 
for delegates to read and understand the contents 
of the draft resolution or draft amendment, during 
which there shall be no debate.

b. If a draft resolution is introduced after one or more 
draft resolutions on the same topic, it shall not be de-
bated until debate is closed or suspended on the other 
draft resolutions, or the committee decides to table 
the previous draft resolution (i.e. suspend consider-
ation of a draft resolution during debate, in favour of 
debating another draft resolution) via a motion. 

33. Time For and Against a Draft Resolution or Un-
friendly Amendment
a. The Chair shall, after the draft resolution or un-
friendly amendment has been introduced, call upon 
an equal number of speakers in favour of and against 
the draft resolution or draft amendment to speak in a 
debate for and against it. The contents of the speeches 
must be relevant to the draft. The Dais shall appoint at 
least two speakers for and two speakers against, and 
ensure alternation between ‘for’ and ‘against’ speakers.
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b. Normal GSL rules and rules governing yields shall 
apply to this phase of debate.

c. No delegate who sponsored or authored the draft 
resolution or unfriendly amendment shall be permit-
ted or required to speak against the draft resolution. 
Delegates are not obliged or bound to vote according 
to which side they may speak for.

d. Other motions that would interrupt or end this 
phase of debate shall only be entertained when 
there are no further speakers wishing to speak for or 
against, or when alternation between the two sides is 
not possible, at which point ‘time for and against’ may 
be deemed to have lapsed.

e. No draft resolution may be voted upon without at 
least two speeches having been made for it, and two 
against.

f. Should there be no speakers willing to speak for an 
unfriendly amendment, it shall automatically fail and 
not be reconsidered. Should there be no speakers will-
ing to speak against an unfriendly amendment, it shall 
automatically be adopted without further need for de-
bate or a substantive vote.

g. At the conclusion of ‘time for and against’ the draft 
resolution or unfriendly amendment, the Dais shall 
no longer require delegates to declare whether they 
are speaking for and against, and the committee will 
revert to GSL. Delegates may propose to move away 
from GSL by motioning for caucuses or for moving 
into voting procedures, submitting draft amendments 
for debate, or introducing other draft resolutions. 
However, the Dais shall ensure that a decision must be 
taken on the unfriendly amendment before the com-
mittee moves on to consider the draft resolution, or 
other draft amendments.

34. Voting Procedures for a Draft Resolution or Draft 
Amendment
a. Before a vote can be taken on a draft resolution or 
unfriendly amendment, a single motion must be in-
troduced to close debate and to move into substantive 
voting. This motion shall require a two-thirds major-
ity to pass, but shall be considered a procedural vote. 
Should there still be speakers on the speakers’ list, the 
motion shall not be considered. Should this motion be 
successfully carried, the following motions may also 
be moved prior to the substantive vote on the draft 
resolution or unfriendly amendment:

i. Motion to reorder draft resolutions: draft resolu-
tions to be voted on a different order from what is 
announced by the Chairperson, where the committee 
has debated several draft resolutions but decided to 
vote on each in turn after the completion of all debate. 

ii. Motion for roll call vote: in a roll call vote, each 
delegate shall verbally announce his/her vote to the 
committee. There shall be two rounds of voting. In 
the first round, delegates may declare only one of the 
following options: ‘yes’, ‘no’, ‘abstain’, or ‘pass’. In the 
second round, the delegates who have passed the first 
round shall declare only one of the following options: 
‘yes’, ‘no’, or ‘abstain’. 

iii. Motion to divide the question: the delegate propos-
ing this motion shall state how s/he wishes the draft 
resolution or unfriendly amendment to be divided. 
The operative clauses of the text may be divided into 
two or more portions, each of which shall require a 
separate substantive vote to pass, and which need not 
be contiguous. At the conclusion of voting on all such 
portions, the approved portions shall be voted on an-
other time collectively in a substantive vote - should 
this vote not be carried by a two-thirds majority, the 
entire draft resolution or unfriendly amendment shall 
be deemed to not pass muster. Preambulatory clauses 
shall not be considered part of any portion, but shall 
be adopted or otherwise abandoned together with the 
draft resolution at the final substantive vote.

The Dais shall ensure that no proposed division would 
cleave any clause into two parts, resulting in absurdity 
should one or more portions fail to pass (e.g. a sub-
clause (b) is separated from the clause 1, which has 
other subclauses (a) and (c), but only subclause (b) 
is passed while clause 1 fails to pass). The Dais may 
either rule such a motion out of order, or arrange the 
order of voting on the portions such that if the basis 
(e.g. clause 1 together with its subclauses (a) and (c)) 
on which a portion (e.g. subclause (b)) relies on fails 
to pass, that latter portion shall be deemed to have 
failed to pass muster as well.

b. Prior to the conduct of voting procedures, the Dais 
shall take adequate measures to ensure that no person 
enters or leaves the chamber, and no further discus-
sion or debate is conducted in the chamber, during 
voting, so as to safeguard the integrity of the voting 
process. 
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Motion to Divide the House
35. Motions to divide the house shall not be in order 
within the EAS and UNSC committees, and the JCC 
cabinets. 

a. A delegate who voted ‘yes’ may motion, immediate-
ly after a failed substantive vote, to divide the house. 
The Dais may only entertain the motion if there were 
sufficient abstentions to warrant the possibility of a 
draft resolution or draft amendment being passed in 
a second round of voting, where delegates who pre-
viously abstained are compelled to vote either ‘yes’ or 
‘no’. 

b. Division of the house shall be carried out via a roll 
call vote only, with only one round of voting (i.e. no 
‘pass’ option). 

c. Delegates who were not present during the initial 
substantive vote shall be barred from participating in 
the division of the house, should it be carried out. 

Suspension or Adjournment of 
Committee Session
36. A delegate may only motion to suspend debate no 
more than ten (10) minutes before the end of a com-
mittee session, or to adjourn debate no more than ten 
(10) minutes before the end of the final committee 
session. Should there be any delegate wishing to take 
the floor to speak, any motion to suspend or adjourn 
debate shall be out of order.

37. A suspension of debate means the postponement 
of debate until the next committee session. An ad-
journment of debate shall be sine die, without an ap-
pointed time or date for resumption. Motions for both 
shall require a two-thirds majority to pass, or may be 
granted at the discretion of the Dais. Up to two dele-
gates may be permitted to speak against such a mo-
tion, before voting.

Precedence of Motions 
38. In general, the point or motion that is most dis-
ruptive to proceedings, i.e. causes the biggest chang-
es, shall be considered first, followed by the next most 
disruptive point or motion, and so on. Points and mo-
tions shall be handled in decreasing order of prefer-
ence as shown, where more than one have been raised 
at the same time:

a. Parliamentary Points
i. Points that may interrupt a speaker:

1. Points of Personal Privilege (also aptly shortened 
to ‘PPP’), where a delegate raises a point to request 
adjustments or assistance, as their ability to pay heed 
to debate or participate in proceedings is affected, e.g. 
by poor audibility or physical discomfort.

2. Points of Order, where a delegate corrects a proce-
dural error or violation of ROP by the Dais. 

ii. Point of Parliamentary Inquiry, where a delegate 
inquires about the appropriate procedure or asks for 
clarification from the Dais concerning proceedings 
and procedure.

iii Right to Reply - 
Where a delegate feels that their stakeholder or person 
has been impugned by the speech or written words of 
a fellow delegate, they may, without delay, submit a 
request in writing to the Dais for their consideration, 
clearly stating the reasons and grounds for the request. 
Should the Dais grant the Right to Reply, the applicant 
shall be recognised before being permitted to speak 
briefly, and the offending delegate shall be instructed 
to apologise and/or retract the offending statement(s) 
publicly. Under no circumstances shall a Right of Re-
ply be permitted to interrupt a speech, nor shall there 
be Rights of Reply raised over a prior Right to Reply.

b. Procedural motions that are not debatable: 

i. Adjournment of the Meeting 

ii. Suspension of the Meeting

iii. Unmoderated Caucus

iv. Moderated Caucus

v. Motion to change the speaking time

vi. Introduction of a draft resolution 

vii. Introduction of an amendment 

c. Procedural motions that are applicable to a draft 
resolution or unfriendly amendment under consider-
ation: 

i. Closure of Debate, which delegates may speak 
against
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ii. Postponement of Debate, which delegates may 
speak against

iii. Reordering Draft Resolutions

iv. Division of the Question

d. Substantive matters:

i. Amendments

ii. Resolution

e. Other procedural motions, e.g. resumption of De-
bate.

39. Where two or more motions are of the same type, 
the order of precedence shall be decided by their du-
rations and the disruptiveness of the motions, here 
arranged in decreasing order of importance. Disrup-
tiveness for moderated caucuses will be determined 
by the minimum number of speakers that may speak 
during the caucus. 

(E.g. between motion A for a moderated caucus of 
15 minutes and 1.5 minutes speaking time, motion B 
for a moderated caucus of 10 minutes and 1 minute 
speaking time, and motion C for a moderated caucus 
of 10 minutes and 30 seconds speaking time, A shall 
be voted on first because it has the longest duration, 
followed by C, as up to 20 speakers may take the floor 
if C is passed, and lastly B, as it is less disruptive than 
C, as it would only permit 10 speakers to take the floor 
during the moderated caucus.)

40. The Dais shall be entitled to rule motions out of 
order where there is an excessive number of motions, 
in the interest of expediency.

SMUN’s Plagiarism Policy
41. SMUN’s plagiarism policy shall apply to all doc-
uments produced and circulated by delegates within 
this conference. Hence, all use of information that is 
not common knowledge, or the intellectual property 
or creation of another/others, shall be duly cited and 
acknowledged, failing which the Dais may handle any 
infraction in concert with the Under Secretary-Gen-
eral (Academics) and/or Academic Directors. Besides 
possible effects on consideration for awards should an 
offence be established, plagiarised texts may be with-
drawn from circulation by the Dais.


